
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 

NEXT 
BULLETIN DEADLINE   
May 10th 2023 

APRIL 2023 Issue 

Hikurangi Friendship House Office Hours: Mon, Tues, Thurs 9.30 am to 12 noon,  
Fri 9.00 am to 2.30 pm,  Closed Wednesdays.  

Contact Friendship House  
on 4338452 or 

Linda on 021 142 3679 

 
 

AUTO FOCUS LIMITED 
*All Vehicle Servicing 

*All Warrant of Fitness Work 
*WINZ Quotes Available 

*Big variety of Batteries, Filters, Oils and Parts 
 

Please Contact either Wayne or Kev on 09 9454553 

SUNDAY MAY 14th 2023 
To all Mothers & Grand-mothers 

Have a wonderful day, put your feet up and 
let your family look after you  because the 

day belongs to you. 

HIKURANGI COMMUNITY 
EASTER EVENT 

This was held in the park            
outside the Hikurangi War   
Memorial Hall on April 10th 
2023. The children & their   

parents all enjoyed hunting for 
Easter eggs, outside games 

were run by  
Carolann  Bradburn.  

Inside the hall the Senior  
Citizens Craft Group did an 

Easter Craft exercise with the 
children, this was run by  

Linda Vanstone & Irene Frost.  
Many thanks must go to the following people, the 
parents who helped, Mary Vogt, Maree Dunn, 
Scott Vanstone, Vicky Humphreys (organiser) 
Friendship House, Hikurangi Lighthouse & Village 
Vintage Treasures. This Easter Egg Hunt was done 
in Memory of Shona Whitehead (Hemara) who 
has recently passed away. 

Georgia Guy with her 
craft item she designed. 

International Rally of Whangarei 
The International Rally of Whangarei returns to 
Hikurangi in 2023 in both the refuel and the rural 
rally events.  The same four roads are being used 
for the rural rally legs and maps/details of these 
legs can be found on the blog of the Hikurangi 
website www.hikurangi.co.nz.  The refuel this 
year returns with the annual gumboot throw 
where some prizes will be up for grabs.  The 
hours for the refuel event are yet to be set but 
will follow the same process as previous years 
with a morning refuel (usually from around 9am) 
and an afternoon refuel (usually from 2pm).  This 
allows the public to come along and view the   
rally cars up close, snap some pics, and meet the 
drivers where they will be onsite signing posters 
etc.  The Pohe Island event has been moved from 
Friday evening to Saturday evening from 
6.30pm.  So lock in the date: 

SATURDAY 13TH MAY   
and head along to eventfind.co.nz to purchase 

your tickets.  

Hikurangi Trail Ride 
 

Our fundraising trail ride will take place 
again on the 6th and 7th May 2023  
between 9am to 4pm.  

  
We are again offering public ATV rides on the 

course where for a donation we can take 
members of the public on a half hour scenic 

tour through the hills overlooking             
Hikurangi.  We welcome people of all ages on 
this tour, bookings are ESSENTIAL so to book 

your spot please text 021616755. 

http://www.hikurangi.co.nz


RAINFALL MARCH 2023 
 

 HUKERENUI     33 mm 

 HIKURANGI      35 mm   
 MARUA          42 mm   

We would like thank the following people who give 
us these Rain Results each month. 

Hukerenui: Lillian Reid, Hikurangi Linda Vanstone 
and Marua Rob Roest 

These rain measurements are taken from their rain 
gauges in their local back yards. 

Church Services In Hikurangi 
 

Hikurangi Village Church: Meet Sundays at 
10am, in the  Hikurangi War Memorial hall. Last 
Sun of month is a  Shared Lunch.  
Phone/Text Stuart on 0274 575247. 
Hikurangi Catholic Church: Valley Rd         
Sundays 8 am Mass 1st Sun & Liturgy 2nd, 3rd & 
4th 10 am. 
Hikurangi Christian Fellowship: Sundays 10am 
or contact 4338654 and please leave a message. 

Betty Hooper Story  Much loved trailblazer Betty Hooper 
passed away on March 21st 2023. She was in the private  hospital wing of Merrivale in Kamo and had bravely fought an 
untreatable and unusual abdominal infection. During her week at Whangarei hospital the amount of visitors astounded the 
doctors and they joked about making queues in the corridors.  Prior to those last 3 weeks she was still living independently 
and hoped to have her driver’s licence renewed. She was 103 years young. Betty was an amazing no fuss lady and a strong 
advocate for homeopathy and healthy living. She was a very positive and practical woman who put her energy into helping 
other people's children. Back in the 70’s/80’s Betty was a well-known goat farmer when she realised how many are         
impacted by dairy allergies. She was first in Northland to receive a permit for selling raw goat’s milk helping many     
mother’s and babies. She self-funded (sold her house) to research the effects of food colouring, additives and chemicals on 
children’s learning. She presented at least twice at the Waikato-Health Expo (main speaker in 2015) and has been          
interviewed on the radio in NZ and overseas. In the last 20 years, she visited  Cuba twice, after discovering it is the most 
organic country in the world. Betty visited schools and the hospital and talked to paediatricians there. Students there are 
fed wholesome meals, and there is no fast food available. There is no Ritalin, no ADHD, nor misbehaviour in the           
classrooms, therefore Betty made a big impact on the high school children at Pompalier Catholic College in 2016, when she 
did a presentation on her research to senior students. She got the students to dye some of her homespun wool using food 
colouring (it’s permanent) and later   returned to show them bead-making. This was demonstrated on the TV3 news in 
2016 when Kim Vinnell came to interview her. An item was presented with historical footage, after which Duncan Garner 
said “She’s a show on her own!” Here’s the link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=szcpU-qd2k4 Betty was still helping 
children with their reading at our Hikurangi School until late 2020. The love of   students and staff towards Betty was      
amply demonstrated at her 100th birthday in the school hall. Later in Oct 2020, Betty still had a lot of life in her and     
likewise still had much to offer the   community. She was also a renowned craftswoman (a silk screen artist, spinner and 
fabric artist and paper bead maker, amongst other things). In her 90’s she used to drive three times a week to Paihia Craft 
Market to sell her wares. Betty also taught silk screen painting in 1980 at the International Silk Painter’s Conference in 
USA and had started teaching local fine art students last year which was sadly interrupted by a slip at home that resulted 
in a partial hip replacement-the  oldest recipient and a very impressive  recovery too! Her last embroidery project, a  
patchwork jacket is on display and for sale at the pop-up art shop next to Miner’s Rest Café in Hikurangi for 3 weeks. We 
are deeply saddened to lose a vital and inspirational member of our   Hikurangi Community. There will be a special       
Memorial tribute to Betty in the Hikurangi War Memorial Hall on Sunday May 7th at 2pm-4pm. Memorabilia, necklaces, 
paintings and books of Betty’s will be  available for purchase and all proceeds will go to the Betty Hooper Foundation in 
the wish to keep Betty’s research available. “All welcome” to Betty’s Memorial & a plate would be very much appreciated 
thanks.      Rest In Peace Betty you will be sadly  missed by everyone in Hikurangi 

HIKURANGI HISTORICAL MUSEUM 

This year we pay tribute to the 
distinguished war service and 
career of Sister Nellie Eileen 
O’Callaghan ARRC MBE as  

part of our 2023  
Anzac Day Commemorations.  

 
Sister Nellie, a Hikurangi      
resident, started her nursing 
career in 1922 at Auckland  
Hospital being the Gold       
Medallist for 1926. 
In 1929 she moved back north 
to Whangārei Hospital in charge 
of women’s medical surgical 

and maternity wards, also obtaining midwifery          
certificates. 
Sister Nellie moved south for further training returning 
to Whangārei District Hospital until the outbreak of 
World War 2. She then joined the New Zealand Army 
Nursing Service landing in the Middle East on 0ctober 1st 
1940. 
Until April 1944 she was Sister in charge of the         
operating Theatre 1 and acting Assistant Matron serving 
in the hospital’s various locations in the Middle East and      
Caserta, Italy. 
Her war service resulted in the award of Associate Royal 
Red Cross (ARRC) by announcement on December 21st 

1944 in the London Gazette. Her war service also 
earned her the 1939-1945 Star, Africa Star, Italy Star 
and the Defence Medal. 
Following the war her nursing career continued resulting 
in an MBE awarded for services in connection with the 
Blind Servicemen Trust Board. She was then Matron of 
the Rawhiti Surgical Hospital in Auckland. 
The Hikurangi Museum warmly invites all to join 
us on ANZAC Day for morning tea opening from 
10am-1pm. Find out more about our soldiers in 
our war memorial room and pay your tribute.  

Hikurangi Museum opening hours are Tuesday, 
Thursday & Saturday 10-11.30am  



HIKURANGI COMMUNITY LIBRARY 
OPEN HOURS Phone 4338773 

 

Mon, Wed, Fri 10am - 2pm, 
Tues 10am - 4.00pm, Thurs 10am - 6pm 

 

Email:library@hikurangi.co.nz 
 
 

Call in  to see our range of 
books. We can also request 
books from the Whangarei 
Library and they will come 
out on our next bus day. So 
call into the library to see 

when that is. 



SERVICES AVAILABLE  
AT HIKURANGI FRIENDSHIP HOUSE 

 

LAMINATING: per sheet 
A5 @ $2.50 A4 @ $3.50  
 
COLOUR COPYING: per sheet 
A4 @ $1.50    A3 @ 3.00 
 
EMAILS:  Standard fee to send and receive $2.50 
Attachments @ 20c per page 
 
SCANNING available too 
 
TYPING SERVICES:  Ask us about our rates. 
 
PHOTOCOPYING SERVICES 

Justice of the Peace:  
Shayn Rouse  Phone 433 8471 

Hikurangi Village Church 
Transport: The Village Church runs a van for the week 
of pension payments, to Whangarei for shopping. It leaves 
Hikurangi at 10am on a Thursday.  

Please either Phone or text Theresa to book a place on 021 
243 6889. Also someone is available to take locals to       
appointments etc in Whangarei when necessary.  
Phone or text Stuart on 027 457 5247. 

Children’s Lighthouse & Playgroup 
20 George Street Hikurangi 
 
 

Public Session Open Hours  

Fridays only 10am –12noon. 

Email: playgroup@hikurangi.co.nz 

Contact Sharlene on 021 616 755 

 

Tai-Chi: Every Wednesday at 1.30pm 
Hik Memorial Hall. Cost $4 per session. 
Ph Linda on 4338062 or 021 142 3679 

(Not in School Holidays) 

 

If anyone has any stories they would like to 
see in the bulletin please either drop them 

into Friendship House or email them to 
friendship@hikurangi.co.nz 

Hukerenui Playcentre 
Our centre is located at 9 Crows Nest Road.  

Contact us about coming to us in 2022 
Email: hukerenui@playcentre.org.nz 
Session Times: 
Monday to Friday 8.45am to 12.45pm. For more info please 
call in and talk to us @ the above address. 

Thanks for supporting our Hikurangi Bulletin.  

2023 Donations are now due. 
 Your $10.00  annual  Bulletin Donation would be 

very much appreciated, this helps to keep this communi-
ty publication operating. Unfortunately due to postage    
going up each year we have to raise our postage, so if 

you would still like it posted to your address, then please 

add   $17.00 for postage. Please note!!! If you still        

require the Bulletin to be posted to you please let me 
know that you wish to continue. Thanks Linda.  

 

Suggested ways to pay:- 
Call into  Friendship House Office. Drop off at the Hikurangi 
Library (addressed to the Hikurangi Bulletin). Please name. 
Can be posted to 10a King St  Hikurangi, Or direct to our bank 
account number:   
ANZ  06 0996 0093533 02 (ref. your name please). 

 
Name………………………………Address………………………..                
 
Donation $………………….    Postage $..………………………… 

CIVIL  
DEFENCE  

 
Hikurangi has a civil defence            
committee who has been working in 
the background to update the 2012 
village emergency plan. It is not quite 

completed yet but we are able to advise that we have 
secured a number of facilities to be evacuation bases if 
the need arises. The primary base for evacuation is the 
Hikurangi War Memorial Hall. However this is not    
always accessible in a big flood. If you or anyone you 
know needs emergency accommodation or has any 
other civil defence related requirements please contact 
the Hikurangi Civil Defence Chairman Cory  Haslam on 
022 191 5709. To keep up to date with the most     
accurate information please    follow guidelines issued 
by NZ Civil Defence via the  Radio, TV, or through   
Social Media.  



HIKURANGI  
TAKEAWAYS 59 King St        

PHONE 4338 448 
 

CHINESE,  FISH & CHIPS,   
FAMILY MEALS,  Mon 4pm - 8.30pm,  

Tues - Sun 11am - 9pm 
 

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK   

Hikurangi Community Notices.  
 

Badminton (Social): Wed 9 - 12noon @ Hiki Memorial hall 
$3 per session.   Rackets available. Contact Robyn 433 8718. 
Children’s Lighthouse Playgroup: George St. Tues & 
Thurs 9.30 am – 12.30pm.  Contact Sharlene  021 283 7944  
Fire Brigade: Training Monday Nights at 6.30pm in the 
Fire Station.  More Volunteers needed. 
Friendship House Trust: Meets every 4th Tues of the 
month at 5.30pm held in the Hikurangi Hall.  
All welcome. Phone 433 8452 for more information. 
Hikurangi Business Association: Meets monthly, if         
interested in attending or joining contact 
hba@hikurangi.co.nz 
Hikurangi Freemasons Lodge No 140:  
Contact Ivan Berryman 4335847 or  Steve  435 5601. 
Hikurangi Transfer Station Please Note Winter Hours 
Open Hours: Monday to Friday 8am-1pm Sat/Sun 8am-5pm. 
Hikurangi Golf Club: Ph Paul Allen 027 3212041. 
Hikurangi Hall: For  Hire.  Phone 433 8452 
Jack Morgan Museum, Hikurangi: Open 10am-4pm daily. 
Justice of the Peace: Shayn Rouse  Phone  433 8471 
Kindergarten: 5 Park St,  Phone 433 8535 
Hikurangi Civil Defence contact Cory Haslam 0221915709 
Hik Library Hours: Mon, Wed, Fri 10 am - 2pm Tues 10am
-4pm Thurs 10am - 6pm  Sat & Sun closed. Ph 433 8773.   
Hikurangi Lions: Meet 2nd & 4th Tuesday of each month.    
Phone either Cyndy Verryt  on 946008 or 021544531 or  
Carol Head on 0273661029. 
Hikurangi Plunket: Whanau Anhna Plunket Holly 027 
203 2863, Mon & Thurs Home & Clinic visits. Drop-in Clinic 
at 33 King Street Kensington, 9am to 1pm Wednesday &   
Friday. No  appointment necessary.  
Hukerenui Playcentre:Email Hukereui@playcentre.org.nz 
Marriage Celebrant: Jeanette Logie Contact 0210359313 
Museum: Hours are: Tues, Thur s, Sat 10am-11.30 am, or 
by  appointment.   Contact number 433 8062  
Museum Committee: Meet in the Museum every 3rd Sat 
of the month at 9.00 am.   Phone Linda 433 8062 or please 
Email: hikurangi.museum@gmail.com.  
Opuawhanga Com Hall: For  Hire Ph Joan Dempster  on 
0211614872 
Eureka Taekwondo: Self Defence for  all age groups.  
Hik Sch Hall, Tues & Thurs 6pm -7pm. Please just turn up on 
those nights for more information. Thanks. 
Tai Chi: Held in the Hikurangi Hall @ 1.30pm every 
Wednesday (except school holidays). Please Phone Linda on 
4338062 or 021 142 3679 for more info.  
Whakapara Pony Club:  Steve Martin  
Whakapara Women’s Institute: Contact Marie 433 9900.  
Whangarei District Council:  Phone 430 4200. 

 

If anything needs to be changed in these Community Notices 

please let us know before our deadline which is on the front 

page. Of the Bulletin. We are not responsible for information 

that is wrong if people do not let us know of any changes. 

Hi Hikurangi 
Cooler nights are starting to be more common, its time 
for few winter tips. 
Fireplaces should always be swept before they are used 
for the 1st time.  
Remember to always put the ashes in a metal bucket 
and to pour water on the bucket. Ashes can take up to a 
week to cool down. 
Remember the heater metre rule - always keep clothes, 
furniture, curtains at least one metre from heaters and 
fireplaces. 
Check any gas bottles for leaks before using them. 
Check out fireandemergency.nz for tips on staying safe 
this winter. 
 
In a real house fire, you have less than three minutes to 
escape. So give yourself a warning. Install working 
smoke alarms today. One third (33%) of the residential 
fires we were called to last year did not have smoke 
alarms. You are four times more likely to survive a 
house fire if you have a working smoke alarm.  
Do you need a smoke alarm? Message us on Facebook 
or come see us on Mondays from 6.30pm. 
 
Last month was a quiet month with 6 calls  

05/3/23   Hika 641 Assist St John with access Kauri 
09/3/23   Hika 641, 6411 Rubbish Fire Oakura 
13/3/23   Hika 641, 6411 Tree Fire Whakapara 
15/3/23 Hika 641, 6429 Whan 9926, 9919 MVA       
      Hikurangi 
28/3/23   Hika 641 Whan 127 MVA Riponui 
30/3/23 Hika 6411 Ruakaka 171, 177 Portland 151    
     Building fire Springfield 

 
Until Next Month 

  
OS Bain 

HIKURANGI VOLUNTEER FIRE BRIGADE

Hikurangi Friendship House would like to 
send out our condolences to the following 

families who have recently lost Loved ones. 
 

To the Hemara family 
Shona Whitehead (Hemara) who sadly passed 
away on Thursday March 16th 2023. 
Shona did a lot of work for the tamariki in        
Hikurangi. She will be sadly missed by her Mum 
(Ani Hemara) and the rest of her loving family. 
Rest in Peace now Shona. 
 
To the Family & Friends of Betty Hooper 
Betty sadly passed away on Tuesday March 21st 
2023.  
Betty was a wonderful lady to know, very talented 
in many ways. She will be sadly missed by all who 
knew her. 
Rest in Peace now Betty. 
 
To the Family of Lee Walker 
Lee passed away on Tuesday April 4th 2023. 
Rest in Peace now Lee. 

 



HIKURANGI BULLETIN ADVERTISING 
If you would like to advertise in our Hikurangi Bulletin please    

contact us on 4338452 or  you can contact us on our email which is 
on the front page of the Bulletin. We would like to see more   

Hikurangi Businesses advertise in our Monthly magazine. So either 
call us or email us. Your call would be very  much appreciated.  

Thanks Linda. 

STRICTLY EFTPOS ONLY                D.I.Y 

Ace Timber Products (formally Guyco Timber)  

are excited to  announce, we will now stock timber (grade two).                         
Available from 35 George Street, Hikurangi. 

           75 X 50 MG H3.2 $5.00 LM 4.8m lengths.   

         100 X 50 MG H3.2 $5.41 LM 4.8m lengths.  

   150 X 50 MG H3.2 $8.51 LM 6& 4.8m lengths.   

               90 X 30 MG Industrial H3.2 4.8m Decking $3.40m lengths            
We also sell competitively priced Bagged/
bins of firewood, bags of kindling & shavings 

Community Development Manager Report 
Hello Hikurangi, my name is Sharlene and I am the Community Development Manager for our            
community.  My job is relatively new and is based off the ideas and visions set within the Placemaking Plan 
that was created in 2021.   
I am contracted part-time to HBA, but am managed by four local community groups where I work towards 
achieving goals and initiatives set out for me.  Some of my work is relevant to just the community groups I 
am working alongside, some involves working alongside council, and some involves community            
consultation and facilitation.  The primary objective of this role is to ensure projects identified as important 
within the community are working towards being achieved and don't "fall off the radar".  Sometimes I will 
lead projects, sometimes I will share managing duties, and other times I am simply there to monitor and 
keep reminding the managers to work towards the next step forward.  I have a register where all my work 
is outlined and this can be found on the CDM page on our local website's home page.  I welcome         
constructive input and queries on anything I am working on and welcome contact from residents and  
business owners who wish to chat about any of the projects or events I work on.  You can often find me in 
person at the Hikurangi Library where I have an office, however you are also welcome to contact me by 
email on admin@hikurangi.co.nz or by my mobile 021616755.  I hope to put a brief update in upcoming 
bulletins about things I am working on and wish to encourage you all to check out the CDM page on the 
website to keep up to date.  



Whangarei Mobile Library Bus 
This arrives outside the Hikurangi Community  

Library at 1.15pm every 4th Thursday of the month. 
Please call into the library for the next date of arrival. 

Please contact the library on 4338773  
Thanks. 

 

Funny Stories: If anyone has any of these that would be 
suitable for the Hikurangi Bulletin please call into     

Friendship House with them or email us at                  
friendship@hikurangi.co.nz. 

They would be very much appreciated. 
 

Thanks Linda (Editor). 

      
      J C Godfrey 

 
Certified Plumber & 

Drainlayer & Digger Work 
 

PO Box 53 
Hikurangi 0150 

 
Ph/Fax (09) 4338858 
Mobile 027 4976632 

johncg1943@gmail.com 

-General 

Electrical 

-Heat 

Pumps 

 

Hikurangi Police 
Policeman Josh 
Tēnā koutou katoa, 
 
My names Josh and you can now call me your new 
community constable alongside Rado who you all know. 
Big shoes to fill for myself in this community, but I am 

positive I will be able to once I get used  
to my new  area. 

 
A little bit about me:  

I am a very proud father of my little girl and an        
annoying husband to my wife. I was born and raised in 

the Whangarei, spending majority of  
my years in Parua Bay. 

I’m a huge Warriors fan and I’m saying it now “it’s our 
year” come yarn to me anytime about  

Rugby League or Basketball 
In my previously life I was an Electrician for 10 years 

before deciding to give it up and join the Police. 
My first deployment as a Constable was in the mid 
north region and I was based out of the Kawakawa  

station for multiple years. We covered from Towai to 
Mangamuka, from Russell across to the Hokianga and 

all in-between. It was very important in those          
communities to be active and present,  

and I have learnt a lot about being there that is easily 
transferable to this role.  

If you see me in either the Triton or the Captiva please 
come and say hi and if you have any questions, please 
do not hesitate to come see me. Since I started here in 
the community, we have noticed there are a lot of        
issues on the road. Speeding, seatbelts, and drink    
driving. So Rado and I will be keeping on top of these. 
These are easily avoidable issues that can help keep the 
community safe so there will be no discretion for these 
offences.  
I am happy to be in this role and to be an active    
member of this community with you all. So as Rado  
previously mentioned the number for emergencies is 
111 if it is happening then and now. If its been and 
gone use 105. 

Thanks must go to Shona Whitehead (Hemara)  who was 
the instigator for getting  all the children at  Hikurangi 

Primary School vaccinated.  



Hikurangi War Memorial Hall available for hire 
Large Hall with Supper Room and  Extra Large Kitchen.  

Hireage for Social, Birthdays Weddings etc. 
 

To enquire please contact Friendship House on Phone 4338452 during open hours which 
are on the front page of the Bulletin or email us at friendship@hikurangi.co.nz 

Hikurangi Bus Run Thursdays 
Leaves Hikurangi @ 9.30am 
(opposite Miners Rest Café).  

Returns from Whangarei 
@ 1.30pm and arrives  

Back to Hikurangi @ 2.05pm. 
$3 each way. Please note!! Gold 
cards do not apply to this run. 

HIKURANGI SENIOR  
CITIZENS CRAFT CLUB 

would like to welcome you 
all to our group 

DATES FOR THE FUTURE 
May 1st, 15th & 29th.  

June 12th & 26th. July 10th & 24th.  
Aug 7th & 21st. Sept 4th & 18th. Oct 2nd, 16th & 

30th. Nov 13th & 27th. Dec 11th. 
This is open to anyone that would like to come 
along. We start at 9.30am-11.30am with morning 
tea. If more information is needed please contact 
Linda on 4338062 or 021 142 3679 


